
 

 

 
 
Notice of meeting of  

Gambling, Licensing & Regulatory Committee 
 
To: Councillors Boyce (Chair), Doughty, Gillies (Vice-Chair), 

Gunnell, Horton, Jeffries, King, Looker, McIlveen, Orrell, 
Reid, Richardson, Semlyen, Taylor and Watt 
 

Date: Wednesday, 25 July 2012 
 

Time: 4.00 pm 
 

Venue: The Guildhall 
 

 
A G E N D A 

 
1. Declarations of Interest    
 At this point Members are asked to declare any personal or 

prejudicial interests they may have in the business on this 
agenda. 
 

2. Minutes   (Pages 3 - 6) 
 To approve and sign the minutes of the meeting held on 25 April 

2012. 
 

3. Public Participation    
 At this point in the meeting members of the public who have 

registered their wish to speak regarding an item on the agenda or 
an issue within the Committee’s remit can do so.  The deadline 
for registering is 5:00 pm on Tuesday 24th July 2012. 
 

4. Law Commission Consultation - Reforming 
the Law of Taxi and Private Hire Services.   

(Pages 7 - 50) 

 This report advises members of a recent consultation from the 
Law Commission regarding proposals to reform the law relating 
to taxi and private hire services.  It seeks members’ approval 
regarding the council’s response to the consultation. 
 



 
5. Any other business which the Chair considers 

urgent under the  Local Government Act 1972   
 

 

Democracy Officer: 
 
Name: Laura Bootland 
Contact Details: 

• Telephone – (01904) 552062 
• E-mail – laura.bootland@york.gov.uk 

 
 
 
  
  
 
 

For more information about any of the following please contact the 
Democracy Officer responsible for servicing this meeting Laura 
Bootland  
 

• Registering to speak 
• Business of the meeting 
• Any special arrangements 
• Copies of reports 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 



About City of York Council Meetings 
 

Would you like to speak at this meeting? 
If you would, you will need to: 

• register by contacting the Democracy Officer (whose name and 
contact details can be found on the agenda for the meeting) no 
later than 5.00 pm on the last working day before the meeting; 

• ensure that what you want to say speak relates to an item of 
business on the agenda or an issue which the committee has 
power to consider (speak to the Democracy Officer for advice 
on this); 

• find out about the rules for public speaking from the Democracy 
Officer. 

A leaflet on public participation is available on the Council’s 
website or from Democratic Services by telephoning York 
(01904) 551088 
 
Further information about what’s being discussed at this 
meeting 
All the reports which Members will be considering are available for 
viewing online on the Council’s website.  Alternatively, copies of 
individual reports or the full agenda are available from Democratic 
Services.  Contact the Democracy Officer whose name and contact 
details are given on the agenda for the meeting. Please note a 
small charge may be made for full copies of the agenda 
requested to cover administration costs. 
 
Access Arrangements 
We will make every effort to make the meeting accessible to you.  
The meeting will usually be held in a wheelchair accessible venue 
with an induction hearing loop.  We can provide the agenda or 
reports in large print, electronically (computer disk or by email), in 
Braille or on audio tape.  Some formats will take longer than others 
so please give as much notice as possible (at least 48 hours for 
Braille or audio tape).   
 
If you have any further access requirements such as parking close-
by or a sign language interpreter then please let us know.  Contact 
the Democracy Officer whose name and contact details are given 
on the order of business for the meeting. 
 
Every effort will also be made to make information available in 
another language, either by providing translated information or an 
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interpreter providing sufficient advance notice is given.  Telephone 
York (01904) 551550 for this service. 

 
 
Holding the Cabinet to Account 
The majority of councillors are not appointed to the Cabinet (39 out 
of 47).  Any 3 non-Cabinet councillors can ‘call-in’ an item of 
business from a published Cabinet (or Cabinet Member Decision 
Session) agenda. The Cabinet will still discuss the ‘called in’ 
business on the published date and will set out its views for 
consideration by a specially convened Scrutiny Management 
Committee (SMC).  That SMC meeting will then make its 
recommendations to the next scheduled Cabinet meeting in the 
following week, where a final decision on the ‘called-in’ business will 
be made.  
 
Scrutiny Committees 
The purpose of all scrutiny and ad-hoc scrutiny committees 
appointed by the Council is to:  

• Monitor the performance and effectiveness of services; 
• Review existing policies and assist in the development of new 

ones, as necessary; and 
• Monitor best value continuous service improvement plans 

 
Who Gets Agenda and Reports for our Meetings?  

• Councillors get copies of all agenda and reports for the 
committees to which they are appointed by the Council; 

• Relevant Council Officers get copies of relevant agenda and 
reports for the committees which they report to;  

• Public libraries get copies of all public agenda/reports.  
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City of York Council Committee Minutes 

MEETING GAMBLING, LICENSING & REGULATORY 
COMMITTEE 

DATE 25 APRIL 2012 

PRESENT COUNCILLORS BOYCE (CHAIR), CRISP, 
DOUGHTY, GILLIES (VICE-CHAIR), JEFFRIES, 
KING, ORRELL, RICHES, SEMLYEN, 
RICHARDSON AND TAYLOR 

APOLOGIES COUNCILLORS HYMAN, LOOKER, MERRETT AND 
WISEMAN 

 
22. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  

 
At this point Members were asked to declare any personal or 
prejudicial interests they may have in the business on the 
agenda.  None were declared. 
 
 

23. MINUTES  
 
RESOLVED: That the minutes of the Gambling, Licensing 

and Regulatory Committee held on 19 
December 2011 be approved and signed by 
the Chair as a correct record. 

 
Members were informed that, following the meeting, the 
applicants had appealed against the additional condition that 
had been imposed by the Committee.  Having consulted with 
the Chair and the Vice-Chair, it had been agreed that, although 
it had been imposed in good faith, there was insufficient 
evidence to sustain the condition and this matter had not 
therefore been pursued in the Courts. 
 
 

24. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION  
 
It was reported that there had been thirteen registrations to 
speak under the Council’s Public Participation Scheme.  The 
speakers were taxi drivers, including the Chairman of the 
Independent Taxi Association and the Secretary of the Private 
Hire Association.  The speakers raised concerns regarding the 
Revised Taxi Licensing Policy (agenda item 4).  The concerns 
raised included: 
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• The financial climate in which the taxi drivers were 
operating and the costs of fuel.  Details were given of the 
impact that the fall in trade was having on drivers’ 
livelihoods.  The issuing of further taxi licenses would 
make the situation worse and could increase 
unemployment in the city. 

• The survey had stated that there was no unmet demand in 
the city yet the Council was continuing to issue new 
licenses. 

• Opposition to the proposal that only Euro 4 petrol vehicle 
class and Euro 5 diesel vehicle class would be accepted 
for new private hire applications and all replacement 
vehicles. 

• Some of the vehicles in the vehicle list were too 
expensive. 

• Any introduction of such a scheme should be phased in 
gradually. 

• The impact on air quality was far higher in respect of 
buses.  Taxis did not have a significant impact on air 
quality.  Traffic light sequencing needed to be reviewed 
because it was a factor. 

• Attention was drawn to the situation nationally, including 
best practice guidelines.  The Government would be 
issuing a major document on issues in respect of taxis and 
this should be awaited before decisions were taken 
locally. 

• There had been a lack of consultation with the taxi trade 
prior to the implementation of the policy.  Drivers urged 
the Committee to instigate proper consultation. 

• Consideration should be given to introducing incentives to 
encourage the purchase of more environmentally friendly 
vehicles. 

• Problems arose in repairing and maintaining the Euro 4 
and Euro 5 vehicles. 

• It was possible to remove the filters on the vehicles which 
negated the environmental benefits. 

• Electric vehicles were impractical because they could not 
be used for longer journeys, for example airport runs. 

• Wheelchair accessible taxis did not meet the needs of all 
passengers with mobility difficulties. 

• At a time when a Fairness Commission was in place the 
Council was not acting fairly to taxi drivers and the 
situation in which they found themselves.  The Council 
should have a duty of care to existing drivers and be 
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mindful of the impact of the recession – it was not fair to 
issue further licenses. 

 
The Chair thanked the registered speakers for their comments. 
 
 

25. REVISED TAXI LICENSING POLICY  
 
Members considered a report that sought their approval to 
amend the Taxi Licensing Policy to permit officers to update the 
list of approved vehicle types for which new hackney carriage 
vehicle licenses would be issued. 
 
Members considered the options outlined in paragraphs 7-12 of 
the report. 
 
Referring to comments raised under the Public Participation 
item on the agenda, Members sought clarification as to the 
situation nationally.  Officers confirmed that the Law 
Commission was looking at the legislation in respect of taxi 
licensing but information had not yet been received. 
 
Clarification was sought as to the consultation that had taken 
place with the taxi trade prior to the introduction of the policy.  
Details were given of the scrutiny review that had taken place 
on the Taxi Licensing Policy, during which the taxi associations 
had been consulted.  The policy had resulted from the scrutiny 
review.  Whilst some Members expressed their support for the 
policy and the measures that were proposed to encourage 
vehicles with lower emissions, other Members suggested that, 
in view of the issues that had been raised during the meeting, 
more consideration  needed to be given to this matter.  They 
were concerned that there had been no further consultation 
prior to the policy’s introduction.  Members also suggested that 
consideration should be given to a more staged introduction, 
particularly in the current economic climate. 
 
RESOLVED: (i) That officers be requested to carry out 

further consultation with the taxi trade 
regarding the policy, including issues in 
respect of vehicle emissions and the 
granting of licenses. 
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   (ii) That, following the consultation, a further 
report be presented to the Committee for 
consideration. 

 
REASON:  To enable further consideration to be given to 
    the policy in the light of issues raised during 

 the meeting. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Councillor Boyce, Chair 
[The meeting started at 5.00 pm and finished at 6.20 pm]. 

Page 6



 

 
 

 
Gambling, Licensing & Regulatory Committee 
 

     25 July 2012 

 
Report from the Assistant Director – Housing and Public Protection 

 
Reforming the Law of Taxi and Private Hire Services 
 
Summary 
 
1. This report advises members of a recent consultation from the Law 

Commission regarding proposals to reform the law relating to taxi 
and private hire services.  It seeks members approval regarding the 
councils response to the consultation. 

 
Background 
 
2. In July 2011, the Law Commission agreed to undertake a law 

reform project on the law of taxi and private hire vehicles.  The 
project was proposed by the Department of Transport.  A 
consultation document has been produced which reviews the law 
and makes provisional proposals for reform.  A full copy of the 
consultation documents can be found at 
http://lawcommission.justice.gov.uk/consultations/1804.htm,  a 
summary is attached at Annex 1. 

 
3. The law on taxi (hackney carriages) and private hire vehicles is 

fragmented, complex, and out of touch with 21st century life.  The 
oldest taxi legislation that still applies dates from 1831 and the 
regime has been extended, amended and adapted ever since.  
Private hire vehicles legislation was not introduced until 1976 in 
response to growth in the unlicensed trade, and many regard it as 
hastily constructed and ill thought out. 

 
4. Both taxi and private hire services are highly regulated.  Safety is a 

key justification for the licensing system as a whole yet there are 
no national minimum safety standards for drivers and vehicles. 

 
5. The main changes that might follow the Law Commissions 

provisional proposals include: 
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a) National minimum safety standards for both taxi and private hire 

vehicles. 
b) Changes to standard-setting: additional local standards, above 

the national standards, would continue to apply for taxis.  
However private hire vehicles, only the national standards would 
apply and there would be no scope for additional local 
standards. 

c) It would be easier for private hire services to operate on a 
national basis.  

d) London would be regulated under the same flexible framework 
as the rest of England and Wales. 

e) Licensing authorities could no longer limit the number of taxi 
licences. 

f) More enforcement powers for licensing officers against out-of-
borough vehicles and drivers. 

g) Disability awareness training for drivers. 
h) Introduction of a statutory definition of “plying for hire”. 
i) Weddings and funeral cars would no longer be exempted 

through primary legislation. 
j) Allowing leisure use of taxi and private hire vehicles. 
k) Bringing more vehicles within the licensing system, but giving 

the Secretary of State power to made exclusions, and to set 
separate standards, in respect of different categories of 
vehicles. 

l) Clearer exclusions for volunteers and other services where 
transport is not the main service provided. 

m) Powers for government to issue binding statutory guidance to 
create greater consistency in how taxi and private hire 
legislation is applied. 

 
Consultation 
 
6. The Law Commission has consulted a wide range of persons and 

organisations. The council has not undertaken a local consultation, 
although officers have made sure that Hackney Carriage and 
Private Hire Association are aware of this consultation along with 
Environmental Protection Officers and North Yorkshire Police. 

 
Options 
 
7. The provisional proposals and questions along with officers 

responses are attached at Annex 2. 
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8. Option 1 - Agree with the officer responses. 
 
9. Option 2 - Amend officers responses. 

 
Analysis 
 
10. Officers are in broad agreement with regards to a number of the 

proposals, however a number of points need further consultation 
with licensing authorities. 

 
Council Priorities 
 
11. Reforming the law of taxi and private hire services supports the 

council priority of ‘Get York Moving’.     
 
Implications 
 
12.  

(a) Financial  
Any financial implications relating to this proposed reform are not 
know at this time. 
 
(b) Human Resources (HR) 
There are no HR implications. 
 
(c) Equalities  
The reform of the law promotes wheelchair accessible vehicles and 
disability awareness training for drivers. 

 
(d) Legal  
There are no legal implications. 

 
(e) Crime and Disorder  
There are no crime and disorder implications. 

 
(f) Information Technology (IT)  
There are no IT implications. 

 
(g) Property 
There are no property implications. 

 
(h) Other  
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There are no other implications. 
 

Risk Management 
 
13. There are no known risks associated with this report. 

 
Recommendations 
 
14. Members are asked to approve option 1 and instruct officers to 

submit the response to the Law Commission. 
 
 Reason:  To enable to Council to provide a response to the Law 

Commission consultation. 
 
Contact Details 
 
 
Author: 

 
Chief Officer Responsible for the 
report: 

Lesley Cooke 
Licensing Manager 
01904 551515 
 
 

Steve Waddington 
Assistant Director – Housing and 
Community Safety 
 
Report 
Approved √ 

Date 13/07/12 

 
Specialist Implications Officer(s)   
Head of Legal & Democratic Services 
Ext: 1004 
 
Wards Affected:   All √ 

 
 
For further information please contact the author of the report 
 
Annexes 
 
Annex 1 – Summary on the Law Commissions consultation paper 
Annex 2  –  Provisional proposals and questions with officer 

responses 
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ANNEX 2 

 
LIST OF PROVISIONAL PROPOSALS AND QUESTIONS 

Provisional proposal 1 - Regulation should continue to distinguish 
between taxis, which can accept pre-booked fares, be hailed on the 
street and wait at ranks, and private hire vehicles, which can only 
accept pre-booked fares.  (Page 160) 

As one of the proposals of the consultation document is to stop licensing 
authorities from limiting the number of taxi licences and introducing national 
standards we believe a simpler system would be to introduce a one tier 
system.   A one tier system would make administration and enforcement 
easier for licensing authorities, and there would no longer be any confusion 
for the general public who currently do not understand the difference between 
a taxi (hackney carriage) and private hire vehicle. 

However the current 2 tier system provides customers with a choice of 
operator for private hire vehicles, where taxis limit customers to take the one 
at the head of the rank or hailed in the street. 

Provisional proposal 2 - London should be included, with appropriate 
modifications, within the scope of reform. (Page 162) 

We agree, why should London be treated differently to any other city or town.   

We do not believe that ‘appropriate modifications’ should be needed for 
London, any new law should apply fairly for every authority area.  Licensing 
authority always compare their conditions, standards, etc to London, why 
should this be the case. 

Provisional proposal 3 - The regulation of taxi and private hire vehicles 
should not be restricted to any particular type of vehicle but should 
rather focus on road transport services provided for hire with the 
services of a driver. (Page 164) 

We agree, as long as ‘driver licences’ can be conditioned accordingly making 
it very clear what type of vehicle they are licensed to drive/operate, for 
example they can only operate a pedicab or horse drawn carriage. 

Question 4 - Would there be (and if so what) advantages to restricting 
licensing to motor vehicles that require a driving licence? (Page 164) 
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We do not believe there would be any advantages.  Pedicabs and horse 
drawn carriages are still carrying passengers and safety requirements still 
need to be regulated. 

Within our authority area we control the routes that horse drawn carriages 
can take so that all routes are safe and  do not cause a major impact on the 
public highway. 

Provisional proposal 5 - Public service vehicles should be expressly 
excluded from the definition of taxi and private hire vehicles; and taxi 
and private hire vehicles should only cover vehicles adapted to seat 
eight or fewer passengers. (Page 165) 

We agree.  Public services vehicles are currently regulated by other 
legislation.   

Provisional proposal 6 - References to stage coaches charging separate 
fares should no-longer feature as an exclusion from the definition of 
taxis.  (Page 166) 

The use of the term ‘stage coaches’ should be removed from legislation as it 
is out dated.  A clear definition of a public service vehicle is required.   

A public service vehicle should be defined as a vehicle that carries 9 or more 
passengers, if the vehicle carries 8 or fewer passengers the vehicle should be 
defined as a taxi or private hire vehicle.  All types of vehicles should be 
licensed accordingly. 

Provisional proposal 7 - The Secretary of State should consider issuing 
statutory guidance to the Senior Traffic Commissioner about the 
licensing of limousines and other novelty vehicles to assist 
consistency. (Page 167) 

We agree.  There is currently no ‘fit and proper’ test for drivers of such 
vehicle, as these vehicles carry passengers, some of which can be children 
and vulnerable people, the fit and proper test should be in place for drivers of 
any public service vehicles. 

Provisional proposal 8 - The concept of “in the course of a business of 
carrying passengers” should be used to limit the scope of taxi and 
private hire licensing so as to exclude genuine volunteers as well as 
activities where transport is ancillary to the overall service. (Page 168) 
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We agree, this needs to be simplified and assist where transport is for 
community use or as part of another service. 

Question 9 - How, if at all, should the regulation of taxis and private hire 
deal with: 

(a) carpooling; and 

(b) members clubs? (Page 170) 

Taxi and private hire regulations should not deal with these areas.  
Carpooling is not a commercial activity and encourages sharing vehicles.   

Services exclusively for women should be encouraged as they provide 
confidence in both female passengers and drivers, however they would have 
to be licensed as private hire operators, vehicles and drivers. 

Provisional proposal 10 - The power of the Secretary of State and Welsh 
Ministers to set national standards should be flexible enough to allow 
them to make exclusions from the taxi and private hire licensing 
regimes. (Page 171) 

We agree, as long as any exclusions only relate to different standards for 
different vehicles types.  Different standards should not relate to different 
licensing authority areas. 

Provisional proposal 11 - Weddings and funerals should no-longer be 
expressly excluded from private hire licensing through primary 
legislation. (Page 172) 

We agree that wedding and funeral vehicles carrying passengers should have 
the same safety standards as taxi and private hire vehicles and that drivers of 
such vehicles should pass a ‘fit and proper’ test.  However special provisions 
should be put in place with regards to these vehicles especially in relation to 
vehicle age as a lot of wedding cars are vintage and these types of vehicles 
will not want to  display identification plates, signage, etc. 

Question 12 - Would there be merits in reintroducing the contract 
exemption, by means of the Secretary of State and Welsh Ministers’ 
exercise of the power to set national standards? If so, what 
modifications could be made to help avoid abuse?     (Page 174) 

We do not believe there would be any merit in doing this.   
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In some areas there may be a duplication in providing documentation to the 
licensing authority and the body with whom the contract is made, however as 
this documentation is provided on the grounds of public safety we believe this 
exemption should not be in place. 

Within our authority when school contract works is awarded to help prevent 
the duplication of documentation the licensing authority works with the 
education authority to provide information regarding when vehicles were last 
inspected and when CRBs were carried out on drivers.   

Provisional proposal 13 - Regulation of the ways taxis and private hire 
vehicles can engage with the public should not be limited to “streets”.  
(Page 175) 

We agree, the definition of a street should include any place if there is free 
access to members of the public. 

Question 14 - Is there a case for making special provision in respect of 
taxi and private hire regulation at airports? In particular, where 
concessionary agreements are in place should airports be obliged to 
allow a shuttle service for passengers who have pre-booked with other 
providers, or to the closest taxi rank? (Page 177) 

We do not have an airport within our authority area, however we agree. 

We believe that customers should have easy access to airports by whichever 
taxi or private hire operator they use, however we understand that airports 
need to have controls over the transport services available on site. 

Provisional proposal 15 - The defining feature of taxis, the concept of 
“plying for hire”, should be placed on a statutory footing and include: 

(a) references to ranking and hailing; 

(b) a non-exhaustive list of factors indicating plying for hire; and 

(c) appropriate accommodation of the legitimate activities of private hire 
vehicles. (Page 181) 

We agree, however it would need to be a very clear definition, so that it will 
be much easier for licensing authority to take legal action against operators 
who are acting illegally. 
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Under the current law licensing authorities find it very hard to take a case 
against someone they believe is illegally ‘plying for hire’, the only way this is 
done with any great success is if test purchasing takes place, however this is 
very costly and time consuming.  

Provisional proposal 16 - The concepts of hailing and ranking should 
not cover technological means of engaging taxi services. (Page 181) 

We agree. 

Question 17 - Would there be advantages to adopting the Scottish 
approach to defining taxis in respect of “arrangements made in a public 
place” instead of “plying for hire”?  (Page 182) 

We have no issues with the adopting the Scottish approach. 

With regards to the comments may in point 14.79 on page 182, even if a 
customer uses a Smartphone app to make a booking for a private hire vehicle 
the booking will still go through an operator who will dispatch a vehicle.  

Provisional proposal 18 - The concept of compellability, which applies 
exclusively to taxis, should be retained. (Page 182) 

We agree, unless the vehicle is not adequate for the customer, for example a 
non wheelchair accessible vehicle hailed by a wheelchair user. 

Provisional proposal 19 - Pre-booking would continue to be the only 
way of engaging a private hire vehicle and cover all technological 
modes of engaging cars. This is without prejudice to the continued 
ability of taxis to be pre-booked. (Page 183) 

We agree. 

Provisional proposal 20 - Leisure and non-professional use of taxis and 
private hire vehicles should be permitted. There would however be a 
presumption that the vehicle is being used for professional purposes at 
any time unless the contrary can be proved.   (Page 184) 

We do not agree.  We believe the current arrangement where a taxi or private 
hire vehicle can only be driven by a licensed driver should remain.  Changing 
this would lead to major enforcement issues for licensing authorities.  We also 
believe that this would lead to confusion for the taxi trade. 
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Provisional proposal 21 - The Secretary of State and Welsh Ministers 
should have the power to issue statutory guidance in respect of taxi and 
private hire licensing requirements. (Page 185)  

We agree. 

Provisional proposal 22 - Reformed legislation should refer to “taxis” 
and “private hire vehicles” respectively. References to “hackney 
carriages” should be abandoned.  (Page 185) 

We agree, the reference to ‘hackney carriages’ is out dated and a term not 
understood by the general public. 

Question 23 - Should private hire vehicles be able to use terms such as 
“taxi” or “cab” in advertising provided they are only used in 
combination with terms like “pre-booked” and did not otherwise lead to 
customer confusion? (Page 186) 

No,  if the 2 tier system remains in place and references to ‘hackney 
carriages’ are removed private hire vehicles should not be able to use terms 
such as ‘taxi’ or ‘cab’ on their vehicles.  This will cause further confusion for 
the public who know they can hail a vehicle with the word ‘taxi’ displayed. 

Provisional proposal 24 - Taxi and private hire services should each be 
subject to national safety requirements. (Page 188) 

We agree that this would hopefully create better standards across licensing 
authority areas, we are aware that due to the high standards expected by our 
authority in relation to licensed private hire vehicles has lead to drivers getting 
vehicles licensed as hackney carriages in neighbouring authority areas who 
have lower standards, these drivers and vehicles then come into our area to 
work for private hire companies. 

This will also prevent operators going to authority areas where standards are 
low for licences even though they have no intention of operating in that area. 

Provisional proposal 25 - National safety standards, as applied to taxi 
services, should only be minimum standards. (Page 189) 

We believe that any national standards would need to be set at an adequate 
level and not just at a very basic minimum standard that some licensing 
authorities currently have in place. 
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A clear definition of ‘fit and proper person’ should be included in any national 
standards for drivers, proprietors and operators. 

Further consultation should be carried out on this with regards to what 
standards licensing authorities currently request. 

Provisional proposal 26 - National safety standards, as applied to 
private hire services, should be mandatory standards. (Page 189) 

As long as these standards are set at an adequate (high) level in relation to 
safety we would have no issues with this.  Further consultation should be 
carried out with licensing authorities regarding their current standards. 

We also believe that these standards should include vehicle age and Euro 
emission standards. 

Provisional proposal 27 - Private hire services would not be subject to 
standards except those related to safety. Requirements such as 
topographical knowledge would no-longer apply to private hire drivers. 
(Page 190) 

We do not agree.  We believe topographical knowledge is a safety standard 
and customers expect / need to know that drivers  know routes and that they 
will be taken the correct / shortest route for the journey they require.  

We are aware that private hire vehicles could be expected to do a journey 
which takes them outside of their district and they will not have the knowledge 
of another authority area, however drivers should make this clear to 
customers when taking a booking. 

As our authority area is visited by several million tourists each year the 
private hire trade are used greatly as part of the transport system, they need 
the knowledge of the authority area to do this safely and effectively. 

Question 28 - Should local standard-setting for private hire services be 
specifically retained in respect of vehicle signage? Are there other 
areas where local standards for private hire vehicles are valuable? 
(Page 190) 

Yes, licensing authorities should definitely have local standard for side plates 
and vehicle identification plates. 
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Without knowing what will be include in a national standard it is very difficult 
to identify what standards should be set at a local level.  National safety 
standards must be set at an adequate level and further consultation should 
be carried out with licensing authorities regarding their current standards. 

Question 29 - What practical obstacles might there be to setting 
common national safety standards for both taxis and private hire 
vehicles? (Page 191) 

Some licensing authorities currently have low standards as they do not have 
adequate staffing provisions to administer and enforce.  Setting higher 
standards in these authority areas could potential cause problems for already 
understaffed licensing teams who may find it difficult to make sure that 
national standards are operated by their taxi trade. 

Currently licensing authorities has issues with operators going to other 
authority areas who have lower standards, if national standards are 
introduced we could have operators going to other areas because their 
licence fees are lower.  A statutory licence application fee, that includes 
provision for enforcement, should be introduced. 

Question 30 - Should national conditions in respect of driver safety be 
different for taxi services compared with private hire services? (Page 
192) 

No, there should be no difference whether it is a taxi service or private hire 
service, drivers must complete a topographical knowledge test and this must 
be included in any national safety conditions. 

Provisional proposal 31 - The powers of the Secretary of State and 
Welsh Ministers to set standards for taxis and private hire vehicles 
should only cover conditions relating to safety. (Page 192) 

We agree.   

The Secretary of State should provide guidance to licensing authorities with 
regards to setting any other conditions. 

Provisional proposal 32 - The powers of the Secretary of State and 
Welsh Ministers to set national safety standards should be subject to a 
statutory consultation requirement. (Page 193) 

We fully agree. 
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Question 33 - What would be the best approach for determining the 
content of national safety standards? In particular should the statutory 
requirement to consult refer to a technical advisory panel?  (Page 193) 

A full consultation should be carried out with licensing authorities to find out 
what their current standards are. 

We are unsure what is meant by a ‘technical advisory panel’, is this panel 
already in place and who is involved? 

Provisional proposal 34 - Licensing authorities should retain the power 
to set standards locally for taxis provided above the minimum national 
standards. (Page 193) 

We agree.   

As stated in proposal 31, guidance should be in place with regards  to setting 
conditions. 

We also believe that licensing authorities should retain powers to set 
standards locally for private hire operators/vehicles/drivers, if the national 
standards are not set at an adequate level. 

Question 35 - Should there be statutory limits to licensing authorities’ 
ability to set local taxi standards? (Page 194) 

Statutory limits may not be required, however clear guidance should be in 
place, if licensing authorities choose to go against any guidance issued they 
would have to clearly justify why. 

Question 36 - Should licensing authorities retain the power to impose 
individual conditions on taxi and private hire drivers or operators?  
(Page 194) 

Yes, with clear guidance in place licensing authorities should be able to 
impose conditions tailored to that authorities area. 

Question 37 - Should the powers and duties of licensing authorities to 
cooperate be on a statutory footing or is it best left to local 
arrangements? (Page 195) 

It is best to leave this at local level arrangements.   
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Provisional proposal 38 - Neighbouring licensing authorities should 
have the option of combining areas for the purposes of taxi standard 
setting. (Page 196) 

We agree.  However currently we have issues with neighbouring authorities 
who have standards that are set much lower than our own. 

Provisional proposal 39 - Licensing authorities should have the option 
to create, or remove, taxi zones within their area. (Page 196) 

We do not have taxi zones within our authority area, however we agree with 
this proposal.   

Other local authority areas which have combined to create one large authority 
have found zoning very useful.  Some recently created unitary authorities 
which have removed zones, at the same time as removing quantity 
restrictions, have found that a zone area that at one time had approx 70 taxis 
now has over 1200 as taxis from the other quieter zones have all relocated 
into the area they believe to be busiest. 

Question 40 - Would it be useful for licensing authorities to have the 
power to issue peak time licences which may only be used at certain 
times of day as prescribed by the licensing authority? (Page 197) 

If quantity restrictions are still in place it would be useful for licensing 
authorities to have the power to issue peak time licences, for example 
licences that restrict the time they can be used between 22:00 hours and 
06:00 hours. 

If quantity restrictions are not in place we cannot see why an operator would 
want a licence for peak times only. However, granting peak time only licences 
would be effective for limiting the amount of taxis during the day in an effort to 
control daytime congestion on the city centre streets and taxi ranks. 

Provisional proposal 41 -  Private hire operators should no longer be 
restricted to accepting or inviting bookings only within a particular 
locality; nor to only using drivers or vehicles licensed by a particular 
licensing authority. (Page 198) 

We disagree.  With regards to enforcement it is much easier for all 3 licences 
to be issued by the same licensing authority.   
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If our licensing authority issued licences to a driver and vehicle and they work 
for an operator licensed and working out of Birmingham, how are we going to 
be able to take enforcement action against the operator if we believe they are 
acting unlawfully. 

Provisional proposal 42 - We do not propose to introduce a “return to 
area” requirement in respect of out-of-area drop offs. (Page 199) 

As long as private hire drivers are only doing work given to them by their 
operator this should not be an issue. 

Provisional proposal 43 - Licensing authorities should retain the ability 
to regulate maximum taxi fares. Licensing authorities should not have 
the power to regulate private hire fares.  (Page 200) 

We agree. 

Question 44 - Should taxis be allowed to charge a fare that is higher 
than the metered fare for pre-booked journeys? (Page 200) 

Only if the fare is agreed with the passenger at the time of booking. 

Question 45 - Should national driver safety standards such as the 
requirement to be a “fit and proper person” be either:  

(a) set out in primary legislation; or  

(b) included within the Secretary of State and Welsh Ministers’ general 
powers to set national safety conditions? (Page 203) 

They should be set out in primary legislation, with the provision for the 
Secretary of State to introduce additional conditions if required. 

Provisional proposal 46 - Vehicle owners should not be subject to “fit 
and proper” tests and the criteria applied would relate solely to the 
vehicle itself. (Page 204) 

We disagree, even though the owner does not come into contact with the 
customer they do have influence over the driver and how the vehicles is used.  
They would not require the same ‘fit and proper’ test as a licensed driver, for 
example they would not need to pass a medical. However, vehicle owners 
should still be of good character and licensing authorities should be able to 
take criminal convictions into account, especially convictions for serious road 
traffic offences and construction and use offences. 
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Question 47 - Should national vehicle safety standards be either:  

(a) set out in primary legislation; or  

(b) included within the Secretary of State and Welsh Ministers’ general 
powers to set national safety conditions? (Page 205) 

They should be set out in primary legislation, with the provision for the 
Secretary of State to introduce additional conditions if required. 

Provisional proposal 48 - Operator licensing should be retained as 
mandatory in respect of private hire vehicles. (Page 207) 

We agree. 

Question 49 - Should operator licensing be extended to cover taxi radio 
circuits and if so on what basis? (Page 208) 

Yes, this would aid with enforcement as records will need to be kept of all 
bookings.   

Within our authority area taxis that operator out of the train station use a radio 
circuit for taking pre booked work, however currently no records have to be 
kept of any bookings taken, therefore if complaints are received enforcement 
officers cannot find out the details of the driver or vehicle that took the 
customer. 

Provisional proposal 50 - The definition of operators should not be 
extended in order to include intermediaries. (Page 209) 

We agree. 

Question 51 - Should “fit and proper” criteria in respect of operators be 
retained?  (Page 210) 

Yes, this should be clearly defined in legislation. 

Provisional proposal 52 - Operators should be expressly permitted to 
sub-contract services. (Page 210) 

We agree. 

Question 53 - Where a taxi driver takes a pre-booking directly, should 
record-keeping requirements apply? (Page 210) 
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Yes, records of pre-bookings should be kept and the requirement to produce 
to the licensing authority on request should be in place. 

Provisional proposal 54 - Licensing authorities should no longer have 
the power to restrict taxi numbers. (Page 213) 

This authority currently restricts the number of taxis and we have a waiting list 
of 196 people wanting taxi licences.  We undertake an unmet demand survey 
every 3 years and the results of the survey are taken into account when 
determining if any additional taxi licences need to be granted.   

We currently have 183 taxis licensed to operate, if we no longer restricted the 
number this would more than double just by people on the waiting list, the 
city’s ranks would not be able to cope with the number of vehicle. 

However we also have a number of issues by restricting the numbers, taxi 
licences change hands for large amounts of money, licence holders rent out 
their licensed vehicle which is a great expense to the driver each week, and 
over the last 2 years we have had to deal with 4 licences holders in relation to 
vehicle ownership.  We have found that some licence holders rent out their 
licences and have given this authority details of vehicles that they do not own, 
the vehicles were actually owned by the driver. 

Question 55 - What problems (temporary or permanent) might arise if 
licensing authorities lost the ability to restrict numbers? (Page 213) 

Dependant on how this was done the first big problem would be the number 
of applications submitted to the licensing authority for licences.  Within our 
authority area everyone on the waiting list would apply for a licence plus a 
number of licensed drivers who currently rent a licensed taxi each week.  The 
city’s ranks would not be able to cope with the number of taxis.  There would 
be greater congestion on the city’s roads and air quality within the city from 
emissions would be greatly affected. 

Question 56 - Should transitional measures be put in place, such as 
staggered entry to the taxi trade over a scheduled period of time, if 
quantity restrictions are removed?  (Page 215) 

Yes. 

Question 57 - Should there be a separate licence category for 
wheelchair accessible vehicles? This could involve: 

(1) a duty on the licensee to give priority to disabled passengers; and 
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(2) a duty on the licensing authority to make adequate provision at 
ranks for wheelchair accessible vehicles. (Page 217) 

If licensing authorities are no longer allowed to restrict the number of taxis it 
will have to be made very clear what type of vehicles will be licensed as taxis.  
Due to the cost of wheelchair accessible vehicles no operator will choose to 
put on that type of vehicle unless a licence stipulates that it has to be 
wheelchair accessible.   

Within our authority area a number of years ago we restricted the number of 
taxi licences to 120, overtime this has been increased to 183 with the 
restriction that all new licences would only be issued to wheelchair accessible 
vehicles.    

Question 58 - Should licensing authorities offer lower licence fees for 
vehicles which meet certain accessibility standards? (Page 217) 

This could be an incentive for operators to purchase this type of vehicle.  
However, offering lower licence fees for vehicles meeting certain accessibility 
standards would increase licence fees for vehicles that do not meet this 
standard.  Not all licence holders would be able to afford the initial cost of 
purchasing an accessible vehicle, preferring instead to pay a higher licence 
fee.  In addition, the level of licence fees would still need to offset the cost of 
administrating the licensing function. 

Question 59 - Do you have any other suggestions for increasing the 
availability of accessible vehicles, and catering for the different needs 
of disabled passengers? (Page 217) 

It would have to be a licence condition that vehicles have to be wheelchair 
accessible. 

Provisional proposal 60 - We do not propose to introduce national 
quotas of wheelchair accessible vehicles. (Page 218) 

Quotas would not be required if new taxi licences are only issued to 
wheelchair accessible vehicles. 

Provisional proposal 61 - National standards for drivers of both taxis 
and private hire vehicles should include recognised disability 
awareness training. (Page 219) 

We agree.   
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Within our licensing authority all new applicants for a driver’s licence must 
complete an on-line disability awareness test as part of the licensing 
procedure.  In addition, holders of both hackney carriage and private hire 
drivers’ licences who drive a wheelchair accessible vehicle must complete the 
on-line disability awareness test and must also pass the Driving Standards 
Agency wheelchair assessment. 

Provisional proposal 62 - In order to better address concerns about 
discrimination, taxis and private hire vehicles should be required to 
display information about how to complain to the licensing authority. 
(Page 219) 

We agree, however this should be about all aspects of the service not just 
discrimination.  Due to the layout of some vehicles it could be difficult to 
display this type of information, for example in saloon type vehicles. 

Question 63 - What would be the best way of addressing the problem of 
taxis ignoring disabled passengers seeking to hail them? Could an 
obligation to stop, if reasonable and safe to do so, in specified 
circumstances, help? (Page 220) 

This could assist, however not all vehicles are equipped to carry disable 
passengers, for example a saloon vehicle may not be able to carry a 
wheelchair user.   This would be difficult to enforce, officers would need to 
prove that it was reasonable and safe for a taxi to stop if a driver ignored a 
disabled passenger hailing them. 

Question 64 - Should authorised licensing officers have the power to 
stop licensed vehicles? (Page 222) 

Yes if it is safe to do so. 

Question 65 - What more could be done to address touting? Touting 
refers to the offence “in a public place, to solicit persons to hire 
vehicles to carry them as passengers”. (Page 223) 

This is not an issue within our authority area.  If it did become a problem more 
enforcement action would be required. 

As stated it is difficult for licensing authorities to take legal action therefore 
clearer legislation is required regarding this offence. 
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Question 66 - Would it be desirable and practicable to introduce powers 
to impound vehicles acting in breach of taxi and private hire licensing 
rules? (Page 223) 

This is not desirable or practicable.  There would be large cost implications, 
where would the vehicles be stored and licensing authorities could be legally 
challenged.  

Question 67 - Should licensing authorities make greater use of fixed 
penalty schemes and if so how? (Page 225) 

Yes, fixed penalty schemes should be in place for breach of licence 
conditions.   

We also believe the fixed penalty scheme should include some road traffic 
offences such as using a mobile phone or private hire drivers not wearing a 
seatbelt when they are not carrying passengers. 

Provisional proposal 68 - Enforcement officers should have the powers 
to enforce against vehicles, drivers and operators licensed in other 
licensing areas. (Page 225) 

We agree, currently we have out of town licensed hackney carriage vehicles 
operating within our area as private hire vehicles and we have no powers to 
take enforcement action against them. 

Question 69 - Should cross-border enforcement powers extend to 
suspensions and revocation of licences? If so what would be the best 
way of achieving this? (Page 226) 

No.  Information and evidence should be provided to the relevant licensing 
authority regarding their licensed vehicle and driver for them to take the 
relevant action.  

Provisional proposal 70 - The right to appeal against decisions to refuse 
to grant or renew, suspend or revoke a taxi or private hire licence 
should be limited to the applicant or, as appropriate, holder of the 
relevant licence. (Page 230) 

We agree. 
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Provisional proposal 71 - The first stage in the appeal process 
throughout England and Wales, in respect of refusals, suspensions or 
revocations should be to require the local licensing authority to 
reconsider its decision. (Page 231) 

Within our authority area officers have delegated authority, therefore we offer 
everyone the opportunity to appeal an officer decision to our committee in the 
first instance before appealing to Magistrates Court.  We believe the 
legislation should reflect this. 

Provisional proposal 72 - Appeals should continue to be heard in the 
magistrates’ court. (Page 232) 

We agree. 

Question 73 - Should there be an onward right of appeal to the Crown 
Court? (Page 233) 

Yes, this is a useful tool when required for both licensing authorities and the 
taxi trade. 

Page 49



Page 50

This page is intentionally left blank


	Agenda
	
	2 Minutes
	4 Law Commission Consultation - Reforming the Law of Taxi and Private Hire Services.
	Annex 1
	Annex 2


